Minutes of the Michigan Bird Records Committee meeting
30 December 2018, Brighton, Michigan
Members present: Jeff Buecking, Louie Dombroski (Chairman), Lyle Hamilton, Matt Hysell, Darrell Lawson, Brad Murphy (Murphy absent for first half of meeting; his attendance began at point noted below), Marc North, Scott Terry
Member absent: J.D. Phillips

Meeting was called to order at 12:18 p.m.

Hysell offered to take the minutes for the meeting and was chosen unanimously to be Acting Secretary.
A motion to approve the minutes from 22 July 2018 meeting was made by North, seconded by Terry, and approved unanimously.
New Business:
White-faced Ibis:
Having met the requirements to be removed from the review list, discussion took place regarding whether to retain White-faced Ibis on the list. It was brought up that some birds reported as White-faced Ibis have been rejected, especially birds not in alternate plumage. The possibility of the species being reviewed on a seasonal basis was discussed, but dismissed due to the possibility that confusing first-year birds could be reported in the spring. Ultimately, we decided against retaining the species on the review list, though all present agreed that we should encourage eBird reviewers and seasonal survey compilers to send potentially questionable reports to the committee for review. Discussion then turned to Plegadis ibis reports. While there have been a few reports of Plegadis ibis that we have rejected due to poor quality descriptions that did not rule out Whimbrel or other species, all agreed that the same practice as for White-faced Ibis would be followed, with the taxon no longer automatically reviewed, but with eBird reviewers and seasonal survey compilers encouraged to refer potentially questionable reports at their discretion to the MBRC.

Status changes, effective 1 January 2019, provided to us from Secretary Adam Byrne, were announced:
Casual to Regular: Eurasian Wigeon, Mississippi Kite, Blue Grosbeak
Casual to Accidental: Neotropic Cormorant, Bell’s Vireo
Accidental to Casual: Mew Gull, Fork-tailed Flycatcher.
Lawson agreed to update the website to reflect these changes. 
Website update:
From Lawson, Hamilton: No changes to report. If David Pavlik returns to the committee, he would likely help once again with the website.
Hysell has added photos to the website through Round 169. Since he will be rotating off, he will send instructions to Hamilton, Lawson, and (if selected to join the committee) incoming member Scholten on how to continue the process.
Hysell noted that recent UP Garganey and Muskegon Sharp-tailed Sandpiper photos need to be added, and that there are some records from before Round 143 that have no website photos.

MBRC facebook page – Terry mentioned that this has not really been used, but he hopes to revive it. He states that it could serve a number of purposes, such as introducing new MBRC members and thanking outgoing members, and gently reminding people to send more documentation to the committee.
Correspondence update: Dombroski states that while still behind, he will catch up through the last round of 2018 (Round 170), with the expectation that the new chair will assign rounds to committee members beginning with Round 171.

Update on determining status of Northern Bobwhite.
Dombroski states he has recently contacted Jon Wuepper regarding his contacts with the DNR, and was expecting to hear back from him soon. A discussion takes place regarding whether the DNR would be able to help us determine the species’ status. It is noted that many private NOBO collections exist and if these have fewer than 100 birds they do not require registration, nor is a license needed to sell them. Dombroski suggested reaching out to Michigan Audubon members to make a special effort to document wild breeding, especially in historic breeding locations, and Terry mentioned that the Facebook page could be used for this purpose as well. Hysell suggested reaching out to University ornithologists with the idea that this would be a possible grad student project, and volunteered to contact some. It is mentioned that there may be similar concerns with Ring-necked Pheasant.
Great Kiskadee record
Hysell brought up a concern that the Great Kiskadee report from Round 160, which we did not accept by a vote of 4-3, was not further circulated as a Great Kiskadee/Boat-billed Flycatcher, considering that some of the rejections were based on concerns about Boat-billed Flycatcher not being eliminated. Dombroski stated that this sort of decision is made by the Secretary, but that a request for reconsideration of this record as this species pair could be made. Hysell pointed out that we have accepted several such species pairs, and the fact that these species belong to different genera should not be an issue, noting we have an accepted record of Chestnut-collared/McCown’s Longspur, two species that no longer reside in the same genus. 
 
Dombroski brought up the issue of whether the record should be re-voted on altogether, citing that the high turnover in committee members between 2017 and 2018 meant that incoming members were seeing the documentation for the first time, and may have voted differently had they participated in the discussion. Terry brought up the fact that while no new information on the record has been presented, there were a number of subsequent extralimital Great Kiskadee records in eastern North America that may have indicated a pattern of vagrancy, which could have an added impact on how the record is viewed now. Dombroski states that he may submit a request to reconsider the record.
 “Western” Solitary Sandpiper record 2017-2560-01 
Hysell questions whether this record, which was accepted in Round 164 by a 6-1 vote, should be reconsidered, given a closer examination of the documentation and published information on separating Solitary Sandpiper subspecies. Specifically, the bird we reviewed is in juvenile plumage, but published sources suggest that identification of juveniles may be problematic; the submission included photos of museum specimens labelled “eastern” and “western” but these were not aged.  Also, the spread tail of the bird under review is visible and the bird had narrow black tail bands, which should be broader in “Western” Solitary Sandpipers. All agree that these may be valid concerns and a request for reconsideration may result.
Fork-tailed Flycatcher subspecific evaluation:
Hysell noted that we have reviewed most records of this species only at the species level, even though data are out there to identify many individuals to the subspecies level. He notes that the only record we reviewed at the subspecies level was a bird that was the wrong age/sex for this to be determined. He adds that he has made an effort to show photos that show the spread wing on the website to aid those interested in subspecific occurrence. A request for reconsideration at the subspecific level would have to be made for these records to be further reviewed.
Resubmissions: 
Round 168:

King Rail 2018-2080-02 (4-3 for a second individual; one already accepted)
This record consisted of one description and one sound recording, and photographs by several people from 22-28 May 2018 in Livingston County. After the round was initially distributed, the Secretary sent out an email explaining that a photo file accidentally placed with a different King Rail record under review in the same round actually belonged to this record.  This photo file contained the only photo that unequivocally showed two King Rails together, and all present agreed that a second bird should be accepted and that closer attention should have been paid to the clarifying email from the Secretary.
[Brad Murphy arrives and is present for the rest of the meeting.]

Eurasian Tree Sparrow 2018-6883-02 (4-3 for a second and third individual; one already accepted)
The documentation for this record consisted of photos from five observers, all showing a single Eurasian Tree Sparrow at Whitefish Point, Chippewa County on various dates from 8-21 May 2018, and one eBird entry stating that three birds were seen on 21 May. One member felt that every individual did not need to be described for the record to be accepted, but others disagreed and were not convinced that the documentation supported multiple individuals. Some members were concerned that there was no explicit statement that three birds were in view at the same time. Even though this observer states that there were multiple birds at Whitefish Point prior to their observation, none of the other documenters reference more than one bird.
King Eider 2018-1620-01 (4-3)
This record consisted of three photos of a fully adult male taken on 3 March 2018 at Port Huron, St. Clair County. A brief accompanying note states that the bird was seen swimming “out towards center of the river”. It was noted that there has not yet been a record of a fully adult male King Eider recorded in the state, though there have been several immature males, and an immature male was seen at this location just a few years earlier. All of the votes against accepting were based on whether the documentation proved that the bird was in Michigan waters. One member objected to questioning the judgment of an observer standing in Michigan, and assessing the bird to be in Michigan (by virtue of reporting it to the MBRC rather than to our Ontario counterpart), but others were concerned that the placement of the bird as “out towards center of the river” was too vague to prove it was on the Michigan side of the border. A closer examination of the photos ensued; based on the metadata accompanying the photos (which show 550mm equivalent based on exif data), and on how close the bird appears in the photos, most agreed (including two committee members using equivalent SLR lenses) that the resolution was too good for the photo to be cropped if the bird were as far away as the border (estimated by google maps to be 735 feet from shore), meaning that the bird could safely be considered to be in Michigan.

Western Grebe 2018-0010-01 (4-3)
Two descriptions detail a bird seen on a small Kalamazoo County lake on 18 April 2018. Most members were satisfied with the descriptions, but dissenters’ opinions varied as to whether the reports ruled out Red-necked Grebe and Clark’s Grebe. That the bird is seen flapping its wings is noted as atypical behavior for this species, though some mention that they have personally observed it. One committee member recalled that subsequent searchers for the bird found only a Common Loon. Regarding this last point, one of the reports mentions an accompanying loon that allowed direct comparison, and there are other lakes nearby, including one larger one, where this grebe could have retreated to.

Eurasian Tree Sparrow 2018-6883-03 (4-3 for two birds)
This report consisted of a sparse eBird report of two birds seen in the observer’s yard in Escanaba, Delta County on one day in May 2018. The description reads, “They have distinctive ear, face, and chin markings and a rufous cap.” Some committee members mentioned that these details, though very brief, fit no other species. Noting the increase in Eurasian Tree Sparrow records at this time of year, including an accepted record just down the road in the same city, the report fit into an established pattern of occurrence. Dissenters were concerned that conditions of the sighting (distance, lighting, optics) were not included in the report. One member recalled searching for these birds in this neighborhood soon after the report came out, and noted that the non-referenced distance from the house to the lilac hedge was not great. One member questioned whether an observer could see the chestnut color on the rear crown of a male House Sparrow and refer to that as a “rufous cap”.
Round 169

Aechmophorus grebe 2018-0010-02 (5-2)
Originally reported as a Western Grebe, but not accepted at that level, this bird was described by a single observer on 23 June 2018 off Mackinac Island, Mackinac County. It was noted that again, we have a report of a flapping Aechmophorous grebe, which is an unusual behavior, though none thought this was necessarily disqualifying. The observer gave a size estimate of “approximately 22-26 inches in length”, but described the bill as only “long, thin, and light-colored”. Dissenters were concerned that without a yellow bill being described, that Red-throated Loon was not eliminated, and some questioned whether Red-necked Grebe was completely ruled out as well.
King Rail 2018-2080-04 (5-2 for one individual; 3 already accepted, 4 rejected)
An observer driving toward the Pointe Mouillee SGA DNR headquarters in Wayne County reported a family group of King Rails crossing the road in front of him on 23 July 2018, and was able to take photos of some of the birds. Photos from the same observer taken nearby on 20 May 2018 show two adult birds together. All agreed that the documentation supported at least four individuals (two adults two juveniles), and that if all MBRC members had carefully examined the evidence, a fourth bird would have been accepted. One member lamented that given photographs of two chicks, we should have accepted the observer’s word on the number of chicks even without further photographic evidence.

Loggerhead Shrike 2018-6310-03 (5-2)
This was a brief eBird report of a bird in Gogebic County on 23 May 2018, seen from a canoe. The description focuses on field marks observed that separated the bird from Northern Shrike, namely a heavy bill, wide black facial mask, and very dark gray cap. One member felt that the description of the bill as heavy could be more supportive of Northern, though others felt that the blacker, shorter bill of Loggerhead could also be described as heavy. The dark gray cap would support Loggerhead, but dissenters were concerned about the lack of comment on optics or lighting conditions on an early morning sighting, with its potential for odd shadowing. Dissenters also felt the mask description was vague, though supporters felt it was further evidence that the observer was carefully considering which shrike was present and not basing the identification on perceived probability.
Fish Crow 2018-4900-01 (4-3)
A smaller crow is described from Monroe County on 3 May 2018 as being chased by two American Crows and giving a call of repeated nasal notes. The eBird description states that the bird had a smaller head and longer tail than the American Crows and was overall a smaller bird. Dissenters were concerned about the brevity of the sighting and questioned whether the perceived size difference could be caused by the pursued bird slicking down its feathers as it fled.  Some members felt this report was far enough away from both the established birds in Berrien County and from the closest Lake Erie area birds at Point Pelee, Ontario, and in northern Ohio, that extra caution was in order. Dissenters brought up the similarity of begging calls from young American Crows to the vocalizations of Fish Crows, though Cornell data suggest that this would be early for American Crows to be fledging, but not extravagantly so.
Round 170

Neotropic Cormorant 2018-1210-01 (4-3)
This report consisted of five photos and a description from 25 October 2018 of two cormorants flying together, one of them being considerably smaller, with comments that “Technically they both entered Michigan as they continued to fly north. The OH/MI border is only .36 miles north of where we were standing.”  The dissenters were concerned about whether the birds were actually seen in Michigan, especially after an examination of the point of observation on Google Maps suggested that trees at the site could have obscured the point at which the birds’ trajectory would have taken them across the border into Michigan.  Members present were accepting of the bird’s identity as a Neotropic Cormorant though at least one questioned if the bill’s proportions shouldn’t have appeared more different, given that hybrids, though rare, have been reported, and that unusually small Double-crested Cormorants also exist.  

Anhinga 2017-1180-01 (5-2)
This report consisted of an eBird account from one observer and field notes and sketch from another of a bird seen on 8 September 2017 in Delta County soaring for about a minute with Broad-winged Hawks before peeling off on its own. Dissenters were concerned about the brevity of the report and the distance at which the bird was seen, with one report estimating distance at 300-400 meters, while the other stated that initially the bird was so far away that the tail was at first mistaken for legs trailing behind the body. The lack of description of a tail band was brought up, though all agreed that this trait could easily be lost against the sky. The confusion that can be caused when Double-crested Cormorants soar was discussed, though most agreed that it would be unusual for a cormorant to soar continually for as long as this bird was described as doing. In the end, there was general agreement that the description of a long, skinny neck held out straight from the body for the entire observation, the small thin head and long thin bill sufficiently described an Anhinga.
Fish Crow 2018-4900-03 (5-2 for 9 birds; 12 already accepted)
This record consisted of many photographs and several audio files and written descriptions of birds present from March through September 2018 at Three Oaks, Berrien County. The resubmission involved the report of one observer who took a photograph showing arguably 12 crows, and claiming a total of 21, based on a flock of birds giving what were deemed to be exclusively Fish Crow calls from a cottonwood tree, then all landing on a cell tower where their relative size could be assessed. All committee members present except one thought that it was reasonable to accept an additional nine birds since the observer is experienced with Fish Crows at this location, was looking for size discrepancy when the birds perched together and saw none, and heard no American Crows among them.
Spotted Towhee 2017-5880-02 (4-3)
The documentation for this record consists of two photographs from Ishpeming, Marquette County taken on 30 October 2017 by one observer. Dissenting members (and some previously accepting members) were concerned that the base of the primaries is obscured (which is fairly common with towhee photos), making it difficult to rule out a hybrid with Eastern Towhee. There was some concern that a rejected bird from this location in April that did show a hybrid “pocket handkerchief” looked very similar in terms of the extent of streaking on the back.
More new business:
Policy on remote attendance at meetings (by phone, Skype, or other remote means)
This topic has been discussed before, with the committee deciding against allowing remote attendance at meetings. Dombroski thought this topic needed revisiting, recalling that in past discussions, the conversation ended after a listing of disadvantages, without a thorough weighing of these with the advantages and of ways that negative consequences could possibly be mitigated.

The disadvantages include:
1.) the possibility of technical difficulties with AV infrastructure, such as at Whitefish Point where cell phone coverage is problematic
2.) that review of records can involve members gathering around to look at physical materials and sometimes at specimens, which would be difficult for somebody attending remotely. 
3.) the possibility that many members might choose to attend remotely if it were allowed, increasing the chances of technical difficulties.
4.) face to face contact is preferable, and would not be possible with phone-in attendance
He then presented these four advantages of remote attendance:
i. Convenience for those living far away (decreased driving time and increased attendance)
ii. Disallowing remote attendance discourages UP birders from applying or re-applying

iii. While mild disadvantages exist for not being face to face, remote attendance would allow significant input from those attending remotely vs. no input at all if weather or other circumstances keep a member from physically attending.
iv. Concern that remote attendance is increasingly common in business world with modern technology and that committee could be viewed as antiquated for not using this technology
Discussion ensued in which several concerns were raised.  Would there be a limit to the number of committee members who would be allowed to attend remotely? Would many members choose not to attend in person if this were an option? Members experienced with the technology thought Zoom and Webex were preferable to Skype, but none were enthusiastic about any of these options. A concern was raised that conference calls could become unwieldy if too many calls were coming into the same room. Another concern was the possibility of technological failures causing a drop in attendance below the quorum threshold, where procedural votes could not be carried out.
          Also mentioned were the prospect of having a standard meeting location and of waiting to let next year’s committee decide this issue.
          A motion for a new policy was made by Dombroski:
 “The Chairperson can allow one member to attend meetings remotely for reasons of travel distance or extenuating circumstances in 2019 as a trial to be re-evaluated in one year.”
The motion was seconded by North. The motion was passed by a vote of 5 “yes” and 3 “no”.

Election of new members and Officers
Three members are rotating off the committee at the end of 2018 (Dombroski, Hysell, and Phillips). Three candidates forwarded letters of interest to the committee to fill these seats  –  Adam Byrne, David Pavlik, and Chace Scholten. All were impressed with these candidates, but Dombroski stated that we should at least mention and give some consideration to other possibilities from the pool of past committee members and past applicants. Several names were brought up, but there was no interest in the prospect of nominating or drafting somebody who had not submitted a letter of interest, especially since we had candidates we were all pleased with. 
          Dombroski made a motion to nominate Byrne, Pavlik, and Scholten to the committee. Terry seconded the motion. There were no objections to these candidates and all three were elected unanimously.  There was unanimous agreement that Pavlik would join as a Regular member, Scholten would be 1st Alternate member and Byrne would be 2nd Alternate member. 
          Pavlik had expressed interest in serving as Chairperson, and was unanimously elected to that position.
          Byrne had expressed interest in continuing as Secretary, and was unanimously elected to that position.
Other Business
Terry requested that greater care be taken in voting and that some members needed to write more expansive vote rationales. Dombroski encouraged members to read all members’ vote rationales, especially for non-unanimous votes that do not result in resubmissions, to learn viewpoints of other members.
Terry offered formal thanks to outgoing members Dombroski, Hysell, and Phillips.
Meeting was adjourned at 4:41 p.m.
